# **Remote Control Project**

# Written submission to drones APPG inquiry into the use of armed drones: working with partners

Remote Control is a project of the Network for Social Change hosted by the Oxford Research Group. We are a small research and policy team based in London analysing changes in military engagement. Our focus is on remote warfare: the recent shift away from boots on the ground deployments towards light-footprint Western military interventions abroad.

#### Summary

This inquiry comes amid an increasing UK emphasis on military engagement through its partners. Following the wars in Iraq and Afghanistan the Remote Control Project has observed a shift towards covert and indirect military engagement, which is perceived as less costly in political, human, and financial terms than conventional deployments.

However, the notion that this kind of engagement is entirely 'cost-free' is misleading. By playing a supporting role for partners who undertake the bulk of frontline fighting, the UK incurs a number of risks, particularly around complicity in combat methods that are morally and legally hazardous, as well as potentially damaging for the UK's strategic interests.

While great strides have been made in developing the transparency and accountability framework around the deployment of conventional forces by the UK, that progress has been outpaced by changes in military engagement, including intelligence sharing, training, advice, embedding, and other assistance to partners. This not only has implications for the UK's democratic controls over the use of force, but has serious implications for the standard of debate around military intervention – potentially to the detriment of broader strategic thinking.

This submission covers intelligence sharing, embedded personnel, training, advisors, and Special Forces as methods of assisting partners in relation to the use of armed drones. It then examines the implications of these kinds of assistance, including the transparency and accountability framework surrounding their use, and shortfalls in the current system of parliamentary scrutiny. It will then explore the potential impact of this on UK foreign and defence policy. Finally, it ends with the following series of recommendations for mitigating the risks arising from working with partners and for improving the transparency and accountability framework around such cooperation:

- The deployment of embedded military personnel into combat situations, or in support of combat operations, should be subject to the War Powers Convention in line with other combat deployments of British troops.
- Details about the number, purpose, and locations of embedded military personnel should be published on an annual basis and be made available on request to parliamentarians.
- Special Forces should be overseen by a parliamentary committee.
- The no comment policy on Special Forces should be amended so that the government can provide unclassified briefings that would not reasonably endanger operations or personnel.
- The government should develop a strategy and publish a policy, in the form of consolidated guidance, on managing the risks of intelligence sharing, training, advisors, and other forms of assistance.
- The government should consider tightening existing controls over security and justice assistance by introducing a commitment to suspend any intelligence-sharing, training, deployment of advisors, and other forms of assistance to partners where there is significant evidence of sustained human rights violations or war crimes.

## The UK's use of remote warfare

- 1.1. The controversy surrounding the 2003 invasion of Iraq cast a 'long shadow' over British foreign policy, as well as parliamentary and public trust in the deployment of British troops. Over a decade of engagement in Afghanistan has also increased war-weariness among the British public, and risk-aversion in Parliament and Whitehall alike. For example, the legacy of both campaigns loomed large in August 2013, when the government was defeated in the House of Commons on a vote proposing military action in Syria. Combined with this, the financial cost of both wars has left governments reticent to ask Parliament to commit troops abroad again, especially in an era of declining military budgets and uncertain financial times.
- 1.2. In 2013, a Ministry of Defence (MOD) study discussing how to maintain operations despite a 'risk averse' public was leaked. The document suggested, among other things 'investing in greater numbers of SF [Special Forces]' and drones.<sup>3</sup> This advice appears to have been followed. In the 2015 National Security Strategy and Strategic Defence and Security Review (SDSR) the government pledged to double investment in Special Forces and to double the UK's armed drone fleet.<sup>4</sup>
- 1.3. Moreover, while the UK Government has been keen to distance itself from the US's much criticised "Global War on Terror", research by the Remote Control Project shows that the UK is nevertheless engaging militarily in places like Iraq, Syria, Libya, Yemen and Somalia alongside its American allies. Sometimes this takes place on the front lines, sometimes the UK plays a supporting role. Consistently, however, there is only a low level of public debate or institutional scrutiny.<sup>5</sup>

### Types of UK assistance to partners

## UK intelligence assistance to the US drone programme

- 2.1. The UK has a long history of sharing intelligence with other countries, especially the United States. In a range of agreements signed between 1946 and 1954 (known as the UKUSA agreement) the US and UK committed to sharing intelligence in what is now one of the deepest and most comprehensive intelligence sharing relationships in the world. The core of this relationship is between the US National Security Agency (NSA) and the UK's Government Communications Head Quarters (GCHQ). There is a significant level of exchange in terms of equipment, personnel and signals intelligence. In some projects, commentators have noted that the UK and US work so closely that GCHQ is almost an operating unit of NSA.
- 2.2. The UK has shared intelligence in order to aid US drone strikes in a number of countries. In Syria, for example, before Parliament gave authorisation for the UK to undertake strikes itself, Foreign Office Minister Tobias Ellwood MP admitted the UK was 'providing intelligence and surveillance to support coalition partners, who are carrying out air strikes in Syria against ISIL.'9
- 2.3. In November 2015, the UK government reported that it had worked 'hand in glove' with the US in strikes against Muhammad Emwazi, or Jihadi John as he was dubbed by the media. The then-Prime Minister, David Cameron stated that the UK had been working 'round the clock with the Americans to track him down' and insisted that the 'contribution of both our countries was essential'. <sup>10</sup> The Telegraph also reported that the strike 'was the culmination of 15 months of intensive intelligence work by MI6, GCHQ and the CIA', claiming that Emwazi had been 'located either by GCHQ or MI6' who then gave this information 'to the Pentagon, enabling the operators of an armed Predator drone already in the sky above Raqqa to spot the car in which he was travelling. <sup>11</sup>
- 2.4. In August 2015, the UK played a role in the US strike against British computer hacker Junaid Hussain. US Col Patrick Ryder told the *Guardian* that the two countries consulted 'with each other regarding the targeting of Junaid Hussain', adding 'both governments will continue to coordinate efforts to eliminate violent extremist organisations.' The *Times* reported that

Hussain revealed his location by opening an internet link, which was allegedly sent by an 'undercover agent after GCHQ and its US allies cracked encrypted Islamic State communications'. While the UK has admitted involvement in this successful strike against Junaid, it has kept very quiet about whether or not it was similarly involved in the first strike attempt. This failed strike missed its target, instead killing three civilians. Hussain's wife Sally Jones, another UK citizen who had joined ISIS and was believed to be a propogandist and recruiter for the group, was killed by a US drone strike – alongside her 12-year-old son – in October this year. However, it remains unclear what role the UK played.

- 2.5. The deaths of British men Bilal el-Berjawi and Mohamed Sakr by separate US drone strikes in Somalia in 2012 seem to implicate the UK in providing intelligence that contributed to their deaths. The two British men came and went between the UK and Somalia for a number of years and were suspected of being affiliated with Al Qaeda.<sup>17</sup> The *Economist* claimed that after el-Berjawi was injured in a failed US strike in Somalia, he called his wife and the 'telephone call seems to have been traced by British intelligence and the coordinates passed on to the Americans' soon after this, el-Berjawi was killed in a successful strike.<sup>18</sup>
- 2.6. The UK may also have played a role in US drone strikes in Pakistan. The Snowden documents revealed a 2008 memo from the UK listing 'surveillance of two specific sites and an overview of satellite-phone communications of the Federally Administered Tribal Areas', the area which has seen the largest share of US drone strikes in the country. A document from June 2009 also shows GCHQ speaking about its ability to provide 'tactical and strategic [signals intelligence] support to military operations in-theatre, notably Iraq and Afghanistan, but increasingly Pakistan'. The document adds that in Pakistan, 'new requirements are yet to be confirmed, but are both imminent and high priority.'<sup>20</sup> It also emerged that another member of FVEYs was implicated in strikes in the country, the Bureau of Investigative Journalism noted that Australia's Pine Gap intelligence base 'has intercepted radio transmissions from Pakistan and used the intelligence to fix the location of suspects, feeding this information into the CIA drone programme.'<sup>21</sup>
- 2.7. Evidence has also emerged about the UK's extensive role with the US drone campaign in Yemen. In early 2010, a leaked internal report from UK–US signals intelligence station RAF Menwith Hill in North Yorkshire suggested that a new technique was being used to identify targets 'at almost 40 different geolocated internet cafés' in Yemen's Shabwah province and in the country's capital, Sana'a. Snowden documents also revealed how a joint US, UK and Australian programme through Overhead, a surveillance network 'integrating satellite imagery with digital and telephonic communications' supported a fatal US drone strike in Yemen in 2012. They also revealed that GCHQ and Overhead developed their ability to track the location of individuals in Pakistan and Yemen.
- 2.8. In April 2016, an article in Vice News by Jack Watling and Namir Shabibi revealed how extensive the UK's SIS role in Yemen was between 2001 and 2015. The article showed that the UK played 'a crucial and sustained role'. Britain had a very good 'reservoir of knowledge, contacts, and expertise' which provided the CIA with actionable intelligence. The UK also worked with the US, preparing intelligence in the hunt for targets of drone strikes. The article states that 'Once SIS or the CIA had identified a target, they would collaborate on preparing a Target Package outlining the actionable intelligence'. 26

### Possible UK assistance to Saudi Arabia's military operations in Yemen

- 3.1. The UK may also be providing assistance to Saudi Arabia's air campaign in Yemen. We are not aware of this taking the form of assistance to drone strikes specifically, but similar challenges, dilemmas, and liabilities apply and it may give us some insight into how the UK will approach assisting foreign drone programmes other than the US' in the future.
- 3.2. The government currently seems caught between claiming enough knowledge and oversight of the Saudi-led coalition's activities to justify continuing its arms sales and training to them, and

distancing themselves from the decision-making process enough to deny any responsibility for the disasters that have occurred. As such, it has maintained that its role is limited to improving compliance with international law in general. In April 2015, the MoD stated that it is providing 'military training on compliance with the laws of war'. In January last year, Prime Minister David Cameron claimed Britain 'provide[s] training and advice and help[s] in order to make sure that countries actually do obey the norms of humanitarian law'.

- 3.3. The government has, however, been keen to distance themselves from training directly related to operations in Yemen. For example, when former Defence Secretary Sir Michael Fallon argued that Britain 'has not provided any specific operational advice to the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia for operations in Yemen and has not provided training on political authorisation of military operations'. More recently, Rory Stewart, Minister for International Development stated: 'We provide training and capacity support, which includes statements about international humanitarian law, but that is not about this military operation—that is in general for the Royal Saudi Air Force.' Saudi Air Force.
- 3.4. In evidence to the emergency parliamentary session on Yemen on the 30<sup>th</sup> of November 2017, Minister Alastair Burt (FCO & DFID) stated that 'The UK is not a party to the [Yemen conflict], nor a member of the military coalition...The UK is not involved in carrying out strikes, or in directing or conducting operations in Yemen.' He said that, British Airforce and Navy "liaison officers are present to monitor Saudi-led coalition operations in Yemen and provide information to the UK [MoD]. There were not, however, 'embedded personnel taking part in Saudi-led operations, they are not involved in carrying out strikes and they do not direct or conduct operations in Yemen...They remain under UK command and control.'<sup>32</sup>
- 3.5. However, the UK may have a much more active role in aiding Saudi operations than it would like to admit, especially through its role in the Joint Combined Planning Cell (JCPC) HQ. The JCPC was set up in 2015 to arrange US support to the Saudi-led coalition, including knowledge sharing. In June this year, Saudi foreign minister Adel al-Jubeir claimed 'we have British officials and American officials ... in our command and control centre. They know what the target list is, and they have a sense of what it is that we are doing. While he argued that neither country played a role in selecting targets, their presence in the control centre nonetheless implies some form of involvement.
- 3.6. In response, the MoD admitted that British forces were present in the operation room for the Saudi air strikes against Yemen, but claimed they do not have an operational role.<sup>36</sup> Later, Tobias Ellwood MP explained that the UK had liaison officers in the JCPC HQ, helping to monitor the current situation in Yemen and facilitate communication with the coalition.<sup>37</sup>
- 3.7. The level of UK involvement therefore remains unclear and poorly explained. The confusion and opacity surrounding it shows how the framework for providing such covert and indirect assistance in general, including for drone strikes, is fundamentally lacking in transparency and challenged by a contradiction between the need to conduct warfare lawfully, humanely, and strategically, and working with partners who may not respect those parameters.

## **Training local partners**

- 4.1. The UK has also increasing relied on local groups to do the bulk of the frontline fighting against groups like ISIS and al-Shabaab. Local groups have been supported by air strikes from manned aircraft and drones, and have also provided the eyes and ears on the ground, alongside Western Special Forces, to help direct drone strikes. This is not a new phenomenon; however, it has become a central part of UK strategy with the increased reticence of the UK government to deploy its own troops.
- 4.2. The increasing reliance on local intelligence-gathering heightens the risk that local groups may manipulate intelligence and use Western air-support to advance their own aims. For example, US forces participated in an operation with Somali troops in August 2017 in the village of Bariire

where a number of civilians are alleged to have been killed. Reports following the event suggest that it remains unclear who the target was. In response, a number of local people and experts concluded that it appeared the US had once again "been drawn into local clan dynamics" by whoever supplied their intelligence. <sup>38</sup> It is unclear why drone strikes that rely on local intelligence would be exempt from the same risks as other operations.

- 4.3. The UK has also been training Somali soldiers directly, as well as training Kenyan counterterrorism police forces. Some of these groups have been linked to serious human rights violations in their pursuit of terrorists.<sup>39</sup> However, in response to a parliamentary question on what funding and other support the government has provided, Tobias Ellwood (Parliamentary Under-Secretary of State for Foreign and Commonwealth Affairs) insisted that 'we do not provide direct funding to the [Kenyan] Anti-Terrorism Police Unit, but support capacity building in investigative skills, operations management, forensics and evidence recovery as well as infrastructure. Respect for human rights and adherence to the law form key components of all our engagement.'<sup>40</sup> Nevertheless, provision of UK intelligence training to groups with dubious respect of human rights raises questions about British liability if this enables further abuses, whether through partner drone operations or through ground operations.
- 4.4. Watling and Shabibi's report for Vice also revealed that the UK helped train the Yemeni National Security Bureau (NSB). Ali al-Ahmadi, NSB director between 2012 and 2015, said that SIS mentoring was 'theoretical and operational' and was a key reason behind 'the success of the NSB'. <sup>41</sup> UK personnel also trained Yemen's Political Security Organization, PSO, (secret police) 'in surveillance, communications and intelligence-gathering'. This assistance reportedly helped them to establish positive identifications of targets before drone strikes. The PSO in particular has been implicated in systemic human rights abuses. <sup>42</sup>
- 4.5. In addition to Yemen and Somalia, the UK has been providing ground assistance to groups in places like Libya, <sup>43</sup> Iraq, Syria, <sup>44</sup> and Afghanistan <sup>45</sup> countries that have all been subject to US or coalition air campaigns. The role of the UK's intelligence-sharing in enabling these strikes remains unclear, hindered largely by the lack of transparency that surrounds this form of military engagement.

# **Embedding**

- 5.1. The UK has a long-standing policy of embedding troops in the armed forces of its allies. <sup>46</sup> It currently has 'over 250 exchange personnel in the armed forces of allies including the US, Australia, Canada, Netherlands, Italy, France and Germany'. <sup>47</sup> These troops can only be deployed after Ministerial approval but do not require authorisation or scrutiny from Cabinet or the rest of Parliament. <sup>48</sup> This remains the case when embedded troops carry out combat operations alongside their host nation.
- 5.2. According to the government, embedded troops, or embeds, are considered part of the force they are embedded in, following their chain of command and Rules of Engagement (RoEs); however, they must also follow UK RoEs and UK law. When the host nation has less restrictive rules than the UK then embedded personnel follow UK law and the laws of armed conflict. There are some checks on potential divergences. For example, UK officers embedded in the International Security Assistance Force (ISAF) in Afghanistan held a 'red card' 'that they can use to refuse or approve a mission request'. There have been instances of British soldiers embedded in US forces having to be taken out of US missions because they may violate UK RoEs. RoEs.
- 5.3. In 2014 it was revealed that three British staff were embedded at the Camp Lemonnier base in Djibouti the US base from which the US launches its controversial unmanned strikes against Al Qaeda in the Arabian Peninsula (AQAP) in Yemen. <sup>53</sup> In response to a written question, Defence Minister Mark Francois MP said: '...there are three UK armed forces personnel embedded with US forces at Camp Lemonnier. They work within the Combined Joint Task Force-Horn of Africa (CJTF-HOA) and are responsible for planning and supporting US military operations in the region.

As embedded military personnel within a US headquarters, they come under the command and control of the US armed forces but remain subject to UK law, policy and military jurisdiction'. <sup>54</sup> The MOD maintained these personnel were not involved in strikes, stating 'UK personnel are not involved in the planning for, or operation of, any US Unmanned or Remotely Piloted Aircraft Systems (UAS/RPAS) from Camp Lemonnier. <sup>55</sup>

- 5.4. Reprieve, and a number of others, have long claimed that there is also a possibility UK embeds are taking part in drone strikes above Pakistan. A Reprieve Fol, revealed a 'Memorandum of Understanding' (MOU) between the UK and US governments which indicated 'British pilots have been assigned to the command of American drone squadrons operating out of Creech Air Force Base', the base in Nevada from which Predator drones carrying out strikes in Yemen and Pakistan are controlled. In 2015 the MOD also 'declined to answer' an Fol request that would have confirmed whether its personnel had been 'embedded with US military teams operating drones in the skies above' Pakistan, claiming doing so might jeopardise 'international relations'. 56
- 5.5. In July 2015 the Ministry of Defence (MOD) revealed in response to a Freedom of Information (FoI) request that UK troops were embedded in allied forces operating in Syria, and had been since Autumn 2014 well before Parliament had given permission for the UK to engage militarily in the country. Following the revelation, Fallon gave a statement to the House of Commons in which he said: 'Since the international Coalition commenced military operations against ISIL last year, up to 80 UK personnel have been embedded with US, Canadian and French forces. They have undertaken a range of roles including planning, training and flying and supporting combat and surveillance missions'. It also emerged that these forces had been taking part in strikes. Fallon admitted: 'a small number of embedded UK pilots have carried out airstrikes in Syria against ISIL targets'. This meant that as the UK government was considering taking a vote on whether or not to engage militarily in Syria, the UK military was already engaged but under the control of allied forces.

# **Special Forces**

- 6.1. Though very little is known about the activities of Special Forces due to an official government policy of 'no comment' on their operations, occasional news reports give us reason to believe Special Forces play a role in assisting air strikes conducted by UK forces and UK allies. These may include drone strikes.
- 6.2. In October 2016, a news report suggested that UK Special Forces were calling in Coalition air strikes against Islamic State in Sirte, Libya. <sup>60</sup> This came on top of multiple news reports that UK Special Forces were involved in post-Gaddafi combat operations in Libya. <sup>61</sup> In March 2016, the then-British Foreign Secretary had confirmed that 'military advisers' were deployed in Libya, but he would not comment on what they were doing. <sup>62</sup> This coincided with the release of a leaked memo between Jordan and the US revealing that UK SAS troops have been on the ground in Libya since at least the beginning of the year. <sup>63</sup>
- 6.3. There is some circumstantial evidence to suggest that UK Special Forces have directed drone strikes or other air strikes over Iraq and Syria. Following the August 2015 UK drone strike on British national Reyaad Khan, the *Sunday Times* reported that the operation was approved by the Director of Special Forces. This may indicate that Special Forces were involved in directing the strike. A close relationship between the use of drones and Special Forces is certainly possible given the presence of Special Forces reported in both countries.
- 6.4. In June 2016, reports began to emerge that UK Special Forces were fighting on the Syrian frontline from al-Tanf. A commander of the New Syrian Army confirmed in an interview that British troops crossed over from Jordan after a wave of Islamic State assaults, claiming that 'they helped us with logistics, like building defences to make the bunkers safe. In August 2016, reports of UK Special Forces on the ground in Iraq began to surface, claiming that the UK was reportedly leading a secret mission to capture Islamic State commanders before a major assault on Mosul, and that a UK SAS sniper had reportedly killed an Islamic State suicide bomber in a

village just north of Baghdad.<sup>67</sup> There were numerous similar reports throughout the rest of 2016.<sup>68</sup> It is possible UK Special Forces are also helping to direct air strikes, including drone strikes, as part of their varying roles in the two countries.

## Implications and risks of intelligence sharing and assistance

### Complicity and UK responsibility for partner actions

- 7.1. By providing intelligence and other forms of assistance to states involved in conflict or targeted killings, the UK risks becoming legally complicit in internationally wrongful acts that these states may go on to commit. In the past, the UK has relied on a legal doctrine which gives the government immunity for acts perpetrated by a foreign state in order to avoid such legal liabilities. For example, in 2012 a Pakistani man, Noor Khan, whose father was killed in a US drone strike, sued the British government for allegedly providing the US with the intelligence that made the strike possible. The case was eventually dismissed by the court of appeal in 2014, which ruled that it could not make a judgement about a case hinging on the actions of a foreign country, except in exceptional circumstances. However, in January 2017 the UK Supreme Court ruled in a separate case that UK officials, including the former Foreign Secretary Jack Straw, could be tried for collaboration with the former Libyan government in the rendition and torture of Libyan dissident Abdel Hakim Belhaj. This leaves the door open to future prosecutions in cases where Britain has assisted a foreign state, including in relation to drone strikes.
- 7.2. The same is true of arming local groups. Following reports of extrajudicial killings carried out by Kenyan counter-terrorism police forces hunting members of al-Shabaab, <sup>72</sup> Britain's assistance to the units involved has come under greater scrutiny. As has its support to other groups, such as the PSO in Yemen, who have also 'been implicated in systemic human rights abuses.'<sup>73</sup> As Government guidance notes, assistance to these groups 'is not always straightforward' and can present 'human rights or IHL risks, which in certain circumstances may give rise to legal, policy or reputational risks for the UK'.<sup>74</sup>
- 7.3. Even if the UK is not judged legally complicit in the actions of another state, it might be judged politically or morally complicit. For example, the UK is currently being accused by human rights groups of complicity in the Saudi bombing campaign in Yemen, despite no UK aircraft being involved. This is due to the extensive arms transfers between the UK and Saudi Arabia, and Britain's role in training and advising the Saudi armed forces. This impression may also have permeated into sections of Yemen's population. For example, in a Sky News report in December 2016, the prime minister of the Houthi Yemen government said that '[Britain has] sold cluster bombs to Saudi Arabia...They are participating in the bombing of Yemen people.' In the same report, a local Yemeni man in Sa'dah was quoted as saying, 'We used to think Britain was our friend...Now we think they are criminals because of what's happening here. They're committing crimes, killing our children and pregnant women.' Similarly, on a trip to Sa'dah in January 2017, former International Development Secretary Andrew Mitchell encountered posters declaring that 'British and American bombs are killing Yemeni people'.
- 7.4. Perceived complicity carries a risk of anti-British feeling that could undermine UK diplomacy. It may also extend to other instances of UK assistance to partners, including assistance to US drone strikes in Pakistan, which might be considered a strategic risk given the potential for radicalisation amongst Pakistani diaspora communities in the UK. The recent Court case, where Campaign Against the Arms Trade challenged the UK's decision to supply arms to Saudi Arabia, provides some important lessons on the risks of cooperation. While the UK Government won the case, having its relationship with an ally scrutinised by a Court is neither beneficial to domestic opinion nor to international relations.

# Accountability and transparency deficit

8.1. There is very little transparency for the UK's intelligence sharing. The government normally invokes a 'neither confirm nor deny' policy on intelligence sharing matters. For example, in 2012,

when asked about the UK's intelligence sharing role in Pakistan, former Foreign Secretary William Hague MP said: 'Once you comment on one case you have to comment on many hundreds of other cases. I can't comment on who we share intelligence with, and on what subjects.'<sup>79</sup> When the Snowden documents raised questions over the government's role in drone strikes in Yemen and Pakistan in June 2015, the government simply said: 'It is the longstanding policy of successive UK governments not to comment on intelligence operations...We expect all states concerned to act in accordance with international law and take all feasible precautions to avoid civilian casualties when conducting any form of military or counter-terrorist operations'.<sup>80</sup>

- 8.2. Similarly, there is less transparency than normal for UK troops if they are embedded in the armed forces of another state. Fallon said that while 'it has been standard practice not to publicise the placing of embeds with other countries' forces', the government 'will always confirm details if and when asked to do so'. He also pointed to the government's past replies to 'a number of parliamentary questions asking for details of embedded forces' as proof of this. When it was discovered UK embeds were operating in Syria, Fallon did commit 'to increased transparency by publishing an annual update to the House on embedded personnel'. However, the annual update has been criticised for being 'hopelessly vague.' The information represents a snapshot of the number of troops embedded on one day meaning it provides no insight into the continuation or trends of these operations. It is also not true that the government will always confirm details of UK embeds, particularly when they are in areas considered sensitive. In 2015, for example, the Ministry of Defence 'declined to answer a freedom of information request that would confirm whether its personnel have been embedded with US military teams operating drones in the skies above' Pakistan, claiming doing so might jeopardise 'international relations'.
- 8.3. Where the UK provides capabilities to allies, be they states or local groups, rather than taking an active lead in operations, it does not necessarily need to report them to Parliament. This is especially true where Special Forces are used to assist foreign partners, when there is no transparency and very little public accountability. The government maintains a policy of 'no comment' on Special Forces operations. For example, when claims surfaced in February 2016 that British Special Forces were spearheading a 'secret war' against ISIS in Libya, including covert discussions about supplying weapons and training armies and militias, the MoD responded that it is a 'long-held policy... not to comment on Special Forces'. Similarly, when Lord Hodgson asked in November 2016 whether Special Forces in Iraq and Syria are working with a kill list to target British nationals fighting with Islamic State, Defence Minister Earl Howe responded that 'The Government has a long-standing policy not to comment on the activities of our Special Forces.'
- 8.4. There is also little information in the public domain about the military's advise and assist activities. While some narrative is given in the MoD's annual reports, <sup>87</sup> this only gives a snapshot of activities in a selection of countries where the UK works. Because budgetary information is rarely given, and because the information given is not necessarily comparable or consistent between countries or over time, it is very difficult to get a sense of how much time and effort the UK is putting in to capacity building and engaging with its local allies. This makes judging the effectiveness of UK efforts, as well as understanding risks associated with those partnerships, particularly challenging.
- 8.5. Where military assets are being used to support Special Forces, they are also likely to be covered by the 'no comment' policy. This means, in theory, that drones and drone strikes might not be declared if they are being used specifically in support of Special Forces operations. For example, the UK's Special Forces Support Group (SFSG) set up in 2006 includes 'regular' (albeit elite) units like the Paras (The Parachute Regiment) and the Royal Marines. These units train separately, but work to support the 'core' of UKSF. They have been reported as working on the ground alongside the SBS in places like Sirte, Libya in 2016, in connection with strikes against ISIS, but when pressed the government refused to comment on the story. <sup>88</sup> The UK government recently confirmed that the SFSG is often subject to the same no comment policy as UKSF. Fallon stated: 'When under the operational command of the Director of Special Forces, units of the Armed Forces attached to the Special Forces Support Group are subject to the same disclosure policy as other elements of the Special Forces.' This raises interesting questions as to how

expansive the UK government considers its no comment policy to be, for example as to whether it would extend to drone operations undertaken in support of Special Forces.

## Lack of democratic scrutiny

- 9.1. Conventional military deployments will normally invoke the War Powers Convention if they are to involve combat operations. <sup>90</sup> This means Parliament will be able to debate and vote on the decision to go to war. However, the War Powers Convention is not invoked by intelligence sharing, train and assist missions (with the recent and unusual exception of David Cameron's commitment to give MPs a vote over arming Syrian rebels), embedded personnel, or Special Forces, even when they are in support of parties to conflict, meaning they are exempt from this sort of rigorous democratic scrutiny and consent. <sup>91</sup> Replying in October 2016 to a letter from Caroline Lucas MP in which she asked him how the War Powers Convention applies to these forms of remote warfare, Fallon stated that 'the Convention does not apply to military personnel embedded in the Armed Forces of other nations, as they operate as if they were the host nation's personnel, under that nation's chain of command. <sup>92</sup> He also reaffirmed that 'It is the Government's policy not to comment on Special Forces activity', and said: 'If we were to attempt to clarify more precisely circumstances in which we would consult Parliament on training and advisory missions, we could constrain the operational flexibility of these and other missions. <sup>93</sup>
- 9.2. Members of Parliament are able to ask parliamentary questions on non-confidential military missions, including train and assist missions and embedded personnel. Sometimes the government will decline to answer parts of questions or the whole of certain questions on security grounds or will provide only a vague response, but this does normally provide an avenue for parliamentarians to exert some scrutiny. However, intelligence sharing and Special Forces operations are both considered confidential activities, and the government can decline to answer questions from parliamentarians on either.
- 9.3. The parliamentary committee system does provide a level of scrutiny for some of the aforementioned methods of cooperation. For example, the Intelligence and Security Committee provides extensive oversight, albeit confidentially, of intelligence sharing arrangements. This has included regular visits by parliamentarians to the National Security Agency headquarters in the USA, where they have been briefed by senior officials and have been able to meet with British personnel embedded within the Agency.<sup>95</sup> Moreover, the Foreign Affairs Committee has been able to probe somewhat into the UK's assistance to allies. For example, the Committee raised questions about this kind of support to Saudi Arabia in their 2016 report into the use of UK-manufactured arms in Yemen, prompting the government to clarify a number of issues around its role in the country.<sup>96</sup>
- 9.4. However, many have raised serious concerns about how effective the ISC, and non-security cleared committees, have been at holding the government to account. This is especially true following the release of its heavily redacted report on the Reyaad Khan strike, in which the ISC's Chair, Dominic Grieve MP, called the Government's reluctance to release 'what we consider to be relevant documents ... profoundly disappointing.' Moreover, key aspects of remote warfare such as train and assist missions remain so secretive that they are exempt from parliamentary scrutiny.
- 9.5. Moreover, neither the Intelligence and Security Committee nor the Defence Committee or Foreign Affairs Committee currently have oversight over Special Forces. A number of senior politicians have raised concerns about this in recent weeks. The chair of the House of Commons Defence Committee, Julian Lewis MP, said, during an evidence session with Fallon, 'would it not be sensible for Parliament to fill what is apparently a scrutiny gap' over UK Special Forces. He noted that the intelligence agencies had already done so with the ISC and added that other countries had provided some oversight of their own Special Forces 'without impeding operational capabilities'. <sup>98</sup> Dominic Grieve, Chair of the ISC also stated that there should be some oversight of Special Forces if the UK is to be a 'modern democracy'. <sup>99</sup>

# Implications for UK strategy

- 10.1. By providing assistance to other states' military operations, it might be logical to assume the UK may be able to gain some strategic and tactical influence over the conduct of those operations. This could then be used to reduce the chances of war crimes or human rights violations. However, the UK's failure to win strategic influence over the Saudi campaign in Yemen should serve as a cautionary tale. Despite providing significant support, the UK seems to have been unable to reign in the campaign's excesses. For example, figures for the number of children killed or injured in the conflict in 2016 were six times higher than in 2014. <sup>100</sup> Of the casualties, 60% (510 deaths and 667 injuries) were attributed to the Saudi-led coalition and 20% (142 deaths and 247 injuries) to the Houthis. <sup>101</sup> The United Nations verified 101 incidents of attacks on schools and hospitals, which is double the number verified in 2014. Of the attacks on schools and hospitals, 48 per cent were attributed to the coalition, 29 per cent to the Houthis and 20 per cent to unidentified perpetrators. <sup>102</sup>
- 10.2. The failure to gain strategic influence introduces the risk of supporting ineffective approaches that are at odds with British strategic interests. For example, the UK military has increasingly come to view high levels of civilian casualties in conflict as both a moral and strategic failure because of their potential to alienate the population. As the British Army Field Manuel on countering insurgency states: 'Maintaining the consent and confidence of the population, minimising friendly force and civilian casualties and limiting opportunities for insurgent propaganda are all essential to mission success.' However, by supporting the Saudi bombing the UK is effectively supporting an approach that risks undermining local confidence in the military campaign and handing propaganda ammunition to the Houthis.
- 10.3. Similarly, the Foreign Affairs Committee's assessment of UK strategy in Libya worried about the long-term implications of supporting groups from Misrata – who are not controlled by the internationally backed Government of National Accord. Libyan expert, Alison Pargeter, also notes how the UK's operations in Libya:
  - ...demonstrated that there are long-term consequences of working with particular local groups in the interests of countering IS. Doing so alters the balance of power on the ground, which has the potential to further undermine the prospects for peace. In addition, ... empowering certain factions ... not only creates tensions with other components in the conflict, but also potentially sets off more internal power struggles.
- 10.4. David Betz and Anthony Cormack said of Iraq and Afghanistan, 'Britain has never had a clear political aim or an overall plan ...[and] [a]s a result, it has never had the coordinated government machinery that success requires.' As a means to try and check these failures, a number of changes have been put in place; for example, the decision to deploy conventional troops is no longer at the behest of the Prime Minister, and their closest advisers, but is debated by public and Parliament, providing a forum for decisions to be justified and scrutinised.
- 10.5. However, despite efforts to address the pitfalls of Iraq and Afghanistan, a reliance on remote warfare risks repeating them. <sup>106</sup> Despite the UK's extensive engagement in many parts of the world, its operations have lacked satisfactory scrutiny and the government has not articulated a strategy that might knit these engagements together into a coherent response to the threat of terrorism.
- 10.6. The opacity that surrounds remote warfare may be contributing to a lack of strategy, with the potential to have damaging implications for the effectiveness of UK foreign policy. <sup>107</sup> External scrutiny is a necessary partner of internal oversight, particularly to prevent the sorts of groupthink and political dominance criticised in the Chilcot report. <sup>108</sup> Civil liberties lawyer Ben Jaffey reported that, in his experience, when one judge is in charge of saying "yes" or "no" to an operation but is dependent on the government for their access to information, which often lacks

a satisfactory challenging argument, they may be unable to fully consider their judgements. Moreover, as noted, the reticence of UK Government to increase the transparency of these operations means that there is little chance for informed, external debate about government strategy.

10.7. This is out of step with many of the UK's allies, who have already improved some of the oversight surrounding these types of operations. For example, Canada, France, Australia, the US and New Zealand are just some of the countries who now allow for the release of declassified information about the deployment of their Special Forces. <sup>110</sup> This has allowed for a greater debate over a number of issues, including the effectiveness of their deployments and the impact an increased tempo is having on the troops themselves. <sup>111</sup>

#### **Conclusions and recommendations**

It is entirely legitimate for the UK to cooperate with partners in pursuit of its interests. However, the potential risks and complications of such cooperation need to be fully appreciated. Moreover, the accountability and transparency framework around such cooperation, and the system for democratic scrutiny of it, must be sufficiently robust.

This submission has highlighted a number of areas where assistance to partners raises questions over complicity, transparency, and accountability. It has shown how embedded personnel can be deployed into combat without having to invoke the War Powers Convention, how Special Forces can be used outside of the system of parliamentary oversight that applies to the rest of the armed forces, and how the actions of partners can leave the UK liable to legal action, moral complicity, and strategic failure.

There are some ways to help reduce such risks and increase transparency and accountability when the UK provides assistance to drone strikes and other military activities carried out by foreign states. Specifically, we propose the following:

- The deployment of embedded military personnel into combat situations, or in support of combat operations, should be subject to the War Powers Convention in line with other combat deployments of British troops.
- Details about the number, purpose, and locations of embedded military personnel should be published on an annual basis and be made available on request to parliamentarians.
- Special Forces should be overseen by a parliamentary committee.
- The no comment policy on Special Forces should be amended so that the government can provide unclassified briefings that would not reasonably endanger operations or personnel.
- The government should develop a strategy and publish a policy, in the form of consolidated guidance, on managing the risks of intelligence sharing, training, advisors, and other forms of assistance.
- The government should consider tightening existing controls over security and justice assistance by introducing a commitment to suspend any intelligence-sharing, training, deployment of advisors, and other forms of assistance to partners where there is significant evidence of sustained human rights violations or war crimes.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Patrick Wintour, "Multicultural Britain Rejecting Foreign Conflict, MoD Admits," *The Guardian*, January 23, 2014, sec. UK news, https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2014/jan/22/multicultural-britain-foreign-conflict-mod; Patrick Wintour, "British Foreign Policy Must Emerge from Shadow of Iraq, Argues Hilary Benn," *The Guardian*, December 21, 2015, sec. Politics, https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2015/dec/21/british-foreign-policy-must-emerge-from-shadow-of-iraq-argues-hilary-benn; Milne, "A 'Pause' in Centuries of British Wars Is

Not Enough," The Guardian, February 12, 2014, sec. Opinion,

https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2014/feb/12/pause-centuries-british-wars-elite-panicking; Ewen MacAskill and Ian Cobain, "British Forces' Century of Unbroken Warfare Set to End with Afghanistan Exit," *The Guardian*, February 11, 2014, sec. UK news, https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2014/feb/11/british-forces-century-warfare-end; Tara McCormack, "The Emerging Parliamentary Convention of British Military Action and Warfare by Remote Control," *The RUSI Journal* 161, no. 2 (2016),

http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/03071847.2016.1174479; Rory Cormac, "Disruption and Deniable Interventionism: Explaining the Appeal of Covert Action and Special Forces in Contemporary British Policy (Unpublished)," *International Relations*, 2016,

http://eprints.notting ham.ac.uk/34345/1/AAM%20 Disruption%20 and %20 Deniable%20 Intervention is m%20 International%20 Relations%2021%206%202016.pdf.

- <sup>2</sup> BBC News, "Syria Crisis: Cameron Loses Commons Vote on Syria Action," *BBC News*, August 30, 2013, sec. UK Politics, http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-politics-23892783.
- <sup>3</sup> Ben Quinn, "MoD Study Sets out How to Sell Wars to the Public," *The Guardian*, September 26, 2013, sec. UK news, https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2013/sep/26/mod-study-sell-wars-public.
- <sup>4</sup> Peter Dominiczak, "David Cameron Promises to 'Beef Up' the SAS to Take the Fight to Isil," October 3, 2015, sec. News, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/politics/david-cameron/11909488/David-Cameron-promises-to-beef-up-the-SAS-to-take-the-fight-to-Isil.html.
- <sup>5</sup> Emily Knowles, "We Need Greater Transparency on UK Military Operations in Libya" (London: Remote Control, May 2016), http://remotecontrolproject.org/briefing-we-need-greater-transparency-on-uk-military-operations-in-libya/; Emily Knowles, "Britain's Culture of No Comment" (Remote Control, July 2016), http://remotecontrolproject.org/publications/britains-culture-of-no-comment/.
- <sup>6</sup> Adam Svendsen, 'Buffeted Not Busted: The UKUSA 'Five-Eyes' after Snowden,' *E-IR*, January 8, 2014, http://www.e-ir.info/2014/01/08/buffeted-not-busted-the-ukusa-five-eyes-after-snowden/.
- <sup>7</sup> Richard Aldrich, GCHQ: The Uncensored Story of Britain's Most Secret Intelligence Agency (HarperPress, 2011).
- <sup>8</sup> Ibid; Jim Killock, 'Open Rights Group Donald Trump Will Exert a Great Deal of Control over GCHQ's Operations,' *Open Rights Group*, November 9, 2016, https://www.openrightsgroup.org/blog/2016/donald-trumpwill-exert-a-great-deal-of-control-over-gchqs-operations; Ryan Gallagher, 'The NSA's British Base at the Heart of U.S. Targeted Killing,' *The Intercept*, September 6, 2016, https://theintercept.com/2016/09/06/nsa-menwith-hill-targeted-killing-surveillance/.
- <sup>9</sup> Louisa Brooke-Holland, 'Research Briefings Overview of Military Drones Used by the UK Armed Forces' (House of Commons, October 8, 2015),

http://research Briefing/Summary/SN06493# full report.

- <sup>10</sup> Claire Phipps, Patrick Wintour, and Justin McCurry, "High Degree of Certainty" That US Strike Killed Mohammed Emwazi," *The Guardian*, November 13, 2015, sec. UK news, https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2015/nov/13/us-air-strike-targets-mohammed-emwazi-uk-terrorist-known-as-jihadi-john; Gordon Rayner, "How the US and UK Tracked down and Killed Jihadi John," November 13, 2015, sec. World, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/islamic-state/11993569/How-the-US-and-UK-tracked-down-and-killed-Jihadi-John.html.
- <sup>11</sup> Gordon Rayner, 'How the US and UK Tracked down and Killed Jihadi John,' November 13, 2015, sec. World, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/islamic-state/11993569/How-the-US-and-UK-tracked-down-and-killed-Jihadi-John.html.
- <sup>12</sup> Alice Ross and Spencer Ackerman, 'Former Navy Chief Expresses Concern over UK Role in Syria Drone Strikes,' *The Guardian*, September 10, 2015, sec. UK news, https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2015/sep/10/former-navy-chief-expresses-concern-over-uk-role-in-syria-drone-strikes.
- <sup>13</sup> Nick McCarthy and Luke Beardsworth, 'Updates: ISIS Recruiter Sally Jones Named on SAS Hitlist,' *Birminghammail*, November 7, 2016, http://www.birminghammail.co.uk/news/midlands-news/updates-isis-recruiter-sally-jones-12139562.
- <sup>14</sup> Spencer Ackerman and Alice Ross, 'Airstrike Targeting British Hacker Working for Isis Killed Three Civilians Instead, US Admits,' *The Guardian*, January 29, 2016, sec. US news, https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2016/jan/29/sis-airstrike-syria-civilians-killed-us-military-junaid-hussain.
- <sup>15</sup> Patrick Wintour, "Sally Jones and Britons Who Fight for Isis Are a 'Legitimate Target', Says Fallon," *The Guardian*, October 12, 2017, sec. World news, http://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/oct/12/sally-jones-isis-britons-michael-fallon-fight-legitimate-target.
- <sup>16</sup> Ben Farmer et al., "Last Picture of White Widow's Son in Raqqa: Exclusive Image of British Boy 'Killed with Mother in CIA Drone Strike,'" *The Telegraph*, October 11, 2017,
- http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2017/10/11/britons-wanted-female-terrorist-white-widow-sally-jones-killed 1/.
- <sup>17</sup> Alice Ross, 'MPs Call for Guidance on Prosecuting UK Spies over US Drone Strikes,' *The Guardian*, July 7, 2015, sec. Politics, https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2015/jul/07/mps-guidance-prosecuting-uk-spies-us-drone-strikes.
- <sup>18</sup> J L Mombasa, 'A Very British Execution?,' *The Economist*, June 25, 2012, http://www.economist.com/blogs/baobab/2012/01/shabab-somalia.

<sup>19</sup> Alice Ross and James Ball, 'GCHQ Documents Raise Fresh Questions over UK Complicity in US Drone Strikes,' The Guardian, June 24, 2015, sec. UK news, http://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2015/jun/24/gchq-

 $documents \hbox{-} raise \hbox{-} fresh \hbox{-} questions \hbox{-} over \hbox{-} uk\hbox{-} complicity \hbox{-} in \hbox{-} us\hbox{-} drone \hbox{-} strikes.$ 

<sup>20</sup> Leppard, 'GCHQ Finds Al-Qaeda for American Strikes'; Ross and Ball, 'GCHQ Documents Raise Fresh Questions over UK Complicity in US Drone Strikes'; Scott Shane, 'Documents on 2012 Drone Strike Detail How Terrorists Are Targeted,' The New York Times, June 24, 2015, http://www.nytimes.com/2015/06/25/world/middleeast/usdrone-strike-said-to-kill-doctor-trying-to-implant-bombs.html.

<sup>21</sup> Jack Serle, 'UK Complicity in US Drone Strikes Is 'Inevitable', Emmerson Tells Parliament,' *The Bureau of* Investigative Journalism, December 5, 2013, https://www.thebureauinvestigates.com/2013/12/05/ukcomplicity-in-us-drone-strikes-is-inevitable-emmerson-tells-parliament/.

Gallagher, 'The NSA's British Base at the Heart of U.S. Targeted Killing.'

- <sup>23</sup> Namir Shabibi and Jack Watling, 'Cash, Candy, and 'Collateral Damage': An Anatomy of a CIA-MI6 Drone Assassination,' VICE News, April 13, 2016, https://news.vice.com/article/cash-candy-and-collateral-damage-ananatomy-of-a-cia-mi6-drone-assassination-1; Ross and Ball, 'GCHQ Documents Raise Fresh Questions over UK Complicity in US Drone Strikes'; 'Defence in the Media: 25 June 2015 | Defence in the Media,' accessed April 14, 2016, https://modmedia.blog.gov.uk/2015/06/25/defence-in-the-media-25-june-2015/; Ross and Ball, 'GCHQ Documents Raise Fresh Questions over UK Complicity in US Drone Strikes.' <sup>24</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>25</sup> Jack Watling and Namir Shabibi, 'Britain's Covert War in Yemen: A VICE News Investigation,' April 2016, https://news.vice.com/article/britains-covert-war-in-yemen-a-vice-news-investigation. <sup>26</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>27</sup> Nick Hopkins, 'MoD Seriously Misled Me on Saudi Arms Sales, Says Vince Cable,' *The Guardian*, November 4, 2016, sec. World news, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/nov/04/mod-seriously-misled-me-on-saudiarms-sales-says-vince-
- cable?utm\_source=esp&utm\_medium=Email&utm\_campaign=GU+Today+main+NEW+H+categories&utm\_term= 198253&subid=19667383&CMP=EMCNEWEML6619I2.
- <sup>28</sup> Sarah Leah Whitson, 'The US Is Quietly Helping Saudi Arabia Wage a Devastating Aerial Campaign in Yemen,' Human Rights Watch, March 30, 2016, https://www.hrw.org/news/2016/03/30/us-quietly-helping-saudi-arabiawage-devastating-aerial-campaign-yemen; Owen Bowcott, 'UK Military Officers Give Targeting Training to Saudi Military,' The Guardian, April 15, 2016, sec. UK news, https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2016/apr/15/ukarmy-officers-provide-targeting-training-saudi-military.
- <sup>29</sup> Richard Norton-Taylor, 'Two Key Defence Questions Facing Britain: Trident and the Middle East,' *The Guardian*, January 20, 2016, sec. News, https://www.theguardian.com/news/defence-and-security-blog/2016/jan/20/twokey-defence-questions-facing-britain-trident-and-the-middle-east. 30 Ibid.
- <sup>31</sup> 'Yemen Hansard Online,' October 18, 2016, https://hansard.parliament.uk/commons/2016-10-18/debates/ABA8E0A3-11FD-4110-B216-7A55BBE89453/Yemen.
- Yemen Hansard Online,' November 30, 2017, https://hansard.parliament.uk/commons/2017-11-30/debates/1C24E14B-85C7-4C5C-9013-091AC89936F1/Yemen
- 'US Pulls Back Staff from Saudi Arabia Devoted to Yemen Arranging NewsDog,' accessed November 22, 2016, http://www.newsdogshare.com/a/article/57ba85ff76f3df288dac2c45/.
- <sup>34</sup> Peter Oborne and Nawal Al-Maghafi, 'EXCLUSIVE: A Calamity Is Unfolding in Yemen and It Is Time the World Woke up,' Middle East Eye, September 6, 2016, http://www.middleeasteye.net/essays/yemen-war-saudi-arabiahouthi-sanaa-peter-oborne-820075995.
- <sup>35</sup> Norton-Taylor, 'UK Special Forces and MI6 Involved in Yemen Bombing, Report Reveals,' 6.
- <sup>36</sup> Emily Knowles, 'What British War on Terror?,' Remote Control Project, October 26, 2016, http://remotecontrolproject.org/publications/british-war-terror/.
- <sup>37</sup> House of Commons, 'The Use of UK-Manufactured Arms in Yemen: First Joint Report of the Business, Innovation and Skills and International Development Committees of Session 2016-17' (House of Commons, September 14, 2016), 30.
- Abdi Sheikh, "U.S. Troops Risk Inflaming Clan Conflict after Deadly Somalia Raid," Reuters (blog), August 30, 2017, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-somalia-attacks-insight/u-s-troops-risk-inflaming-clan-conflict-afterdeadly-somalia-raid-idUSKCN1BA1YQ; "Three Children among Dead in Joint Attack in Somalia," Al Jazeera, August 25, 2017, http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/08/3-children-dead-joint-attack-somalia-170825163321824.html.
- 39 "Inside Kenya's Death Squads," accessed September 4, 2017,
- https://interactive.aljazeera.com/aje/KenyaDeathSquads/.
- <sup>40</sup> "Kenya: Counter-terrorism:Written Question 62359 UK Parliament," accessed September 4, 2017, http://www.parliament.uk/business/publications/written-questions-answers-statements/writtenquestion/Commons/2017-01-30/62359/.
- <sup>41</sup> Jack Watling and Namir Shabibi, "Britain's Covert War in Yemen: A VICE News Investigation," April 2016, https://news.vice.com/article/britains-covert-war-in-yemen-a-vice-news-investigation.

42 Watling and Shabibi.

<sup>43</sup> Alison Pargeter, "Report: After the Fall: Views from the Ground of International Military Intervention in Post-Gadhafi Libya," Remote Control Project (blog), July 31, 2017, http://remotecontrolproject.org/report-fall-viewsground-international-military-intervention/; Foreign Affairs Committee, "Libya: Examination of Intervention and Collapse and the UK's Future Policy Options" (House of Commons Library, September 6, 2016), http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201617/cmselect/cmfaff/119/119.pdf.

<sup>44</sup> James Jaffrey, "Trump's Plan to Arm Kurds Lays Bare the Strategic Vacuum in Syria," *Foreign Policy* (blog), May 9, 2017, https://foreignpolicy.com/2017/05/09/trumps-plan-to-arm-kurds-lays-bare-the-strategic-vacuum-in-

syria/.
<sup>45</sup> Emily Knowles, "In Afghanistan, More Is Not the Answer," *Remote Control Project* (blog), July 5, 2017, http://remotecontrolproject.org/publications/afghanistan-not-answer/; "Afghanistan: Reported US Covert Actions 2017," The Bureau of Investigative Journalism, accessed November 29, 2017, https://www.thebureauinvestigates.com/drone-war/data/get-the-data-a-list-of-us-air-and-drone-strikes-

afghanistan-2017.

<sup>46</sup> 'Counter-ISIL Coalition Strategy: 20 Jul 2015: House of Commons Debates,' TheyWorkForYou, July 20, 2015, http://www.theyworkforyou.com/debates/?id=2015-07-20c.1233.0&s=%22embedded+troops%22.

<sup>47</sup> UK MOD, 'House of Commons: Written Statement (HCWS149),' July 20, 2015,

http://www.parliament.uk/documents/commons-vote-office/July%202015/20%20July/7-Defence-Embedded.pdf.

48 UK MOD, 'House of Commons: Written Statement (HCWS149),' July 20, 2015.

<sup>49</sup> Ministry of Defence, 'UK Is Not Currently Conducting Air Strikes in Syria. Embed Programme with Allies Is Long-Standing. Full statement:pic.twitter.com/jwiPtQm7I2,' microblog, @DefenceHQ, (July 17, 2015), https://twitter.com/DefenceHQ/status/621951937869647872?ref\_src=twsrc%5Etfw; BBC, 'Syria Air Strikes: What Are 'Embedded' Military Personnel?,' BBC News, July 17, 2015, sec. UK, http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-33568054.

<sup>50</sup> Birmingham Policy Commission, 'The Security Impact of Drones: Challenges and Opportunities for the UK' (University of Birmingham, October 2014),

http://www.birmingham.ac.uk/Documents/research/policycommission/remote-warfare/final-report-october-

2014.pdf; 'Counter-ISIL Coalition Strategy.'

51 Birmingham Policy Commission, 'The Security Impact of Drones: Challenges and Opportunities for the UK,' October 2014.
52 Matthew Martin, *Predator: The Remote-Control Air War over Iraq and Afghanistan: A Pilot's Story* (Zenith

Press, 2010).

53 Bowcott, 'UK Troops Working with US Military at Base for Yemen Drone Operations.'

<sup>54</sup> 'House of Commons Hansard Written Answers for 04 Feb 2014 (Pt 0002),' accessed September 23, 2016, http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201314/cmhansrd/cm140204/text/140204w0002.htm.

55 Bowcott, 'UK Troops Working with US Military at Base for Yemen Drone Operations.'

<sup>56</sup> Jamie Doward, Alice Ross, and Mark Townsend, 'Concern Mounts over UK Role in Pakistan Drone Attacks,' *The* Guardian, September 12, 2015, sec. World news, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/sep/12/uk-role-inpakistan-drone-attacks-concern-mounts.

<sup>57</sup> Reprieve, 'UK Govt Statement on Embedded Personnel Not Real Transparency,' Reprieve, December 17, 2015, http://www.reprieve.org.uk/press/uk-govt-statement-on-embedded-personnel-not-real-transparency/; 'Counter-ISIL Coalition Strategy.'

<sup>58</sup> UK MOD, 'House of Commons: Written Statement (HCWS149),' July 20, 2015.

<sup>59</sup> UK MOD, 'House of Commons: Written Statement (HCWS149),' July 20, 2015.

<sup>60</sup> Marco Giannangeli, 'British Ground Troops Push Big Final Offensive against ISIS Stronghold in Iraq,' Dailystar.co.uk, October 9, 2016, http://www.dailystar.co.uk/news/latest-news/551971/British-ground-troopspush-big-final-offensive-against-ISIS-stronghold-Mosul-Iraq.
<sup>61</sup>'U.S. Special Operations Troops Aiding Libyan Forces in Major Battle against Islamic State,' Washington Post,

accessed August 12, 2016, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/checkpoint/wp/2016/08/09/u-s-specialoperations-forces-are-providing-direct-on-the-ground-support-for-the-first-time-in-libya/; 'Defence in the Media - 26 May 2016 | Defence in the Media,' accessed June 8, 2016,

https://modmedia.blog.gov.uk/2016/05/26/defence-in-the-media-26-may-2016/.

<sup>62</sup> Rt Hon Philip Hammond MP, 'Letter from the Foreign Secretary to the Foreign Affairs Committee on Libya,' March 27, 2016, https://www.parliament.uk/documents/commons-committees/foreignaffairs/Correspondence/2015-20-Parliament/160327-Foreign-Secretary-on-Libya.pdf.

Randeep Ramesh, 'SAS Deployed in Libya since Start of Year, Says Leaked Memo,' *The Guardian*, March 25, 2016, sec. World news, http://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/mar/25/sas-deployed-libya-start-year-leakedmemo-king-abdullah.

<sup>64</sup> "Defence in the Media: 13 September 2015 | Defence in the Media," GOV.UK, September 13, 2015, https://modmedia.blog.gov.uk/2015/09/13/defence-in-the-media-13-september-2015/.

<sup>65</sup> 'Defence in the Media: 6 June 2016 | Defence in the Media,' accessed June 8, 2016, https://modmedia.blog.gov.uk/2016/06/06/defence-in-the-media-6-june-2016/; 'UK Special Forces Fighting alongside Syrian Rebels on Jordanian Border - Report,' RT International, accessed August 5, 2016, https://www.rt.com/uk/345533-british-special-syria-rebels/.

66 'British Special Forces 'Operating alongside Rebels in Syria,'' Middle East Eye, accessed August 5, 2016, http://www.middleeasteye.net/news/british-special-forces-operating-alongside-rebels-syria-1780850703. Webb, 'Elite SAS Troops Pictured on Syrian Front Line Fighting ISIS for First Time'; Mansfield, 'Hero SAS Sniper

Saves Hundreds of Lives by Killing ISIS Suicide Bomber with Just One Shot.'

The full list of reports: 'British Special Forces 'Operating alongside Rebels in Syria," Middle East Eye, accessed August 5, 2016, http://www.middleeasteye.net/news/british-special-forces-operating-alongside-rebels-syria-1780850703; Ben Farmer, 'SAS Outpost in Syria 'Bombed by Russians Just Hours after Troops Left," The Telegraph, 14:21, sec. 2016, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2016/07/22/russia-bombed-sas-outpost-insyria/; B. B. C. News, 'UK Special Forces Pictured on the Ground in Syria,' BBC News, accessed August 9, 2016, http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-37015915; Sam Webb, 'Elite SAS Troops Pictured on Syrian Front Line Fighting ISIS for First Time,' Mirror, August 8, 2016, http://www.mirror.co.uk/news/uk-news/elite-sas-troops-fighting-isis-8590815; Marco Giannangeli, 'Elite British Special Forces Catch Top IS Chief,' Express.co.uk, August 14, 2016, http://www.express.co.uk/news/world/699710/Elite-British-special-forces-catch-top-IS-chief; 'Hundreds of Royal Marines to Join the SAS to Train New Syrian Army and Fight ISIS,' RT International, accessed August 18, 2016, https://www.rt.com/uk/355369-sas-marines-syria-isis/; 'House of Commons Hansard Debates for 26 Sep 2014 (Pt 0003),' accessed October 20, 2016,

http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201415/cmhansrd/cm140926/debtext/140926-0003.htm; Webb, 'Elite SAS Troops Pictured on Syrian Front Line Fighting ISIS for First Time.'; Mansfield, 'Hero SAS Sniper Saves Hundreds of Lives by Killing ISIS Suicide Bomber with Just One Shot.'; Giannangeli, 'British Ground Troops Push Big Final Offensive against ISIS Stronghold in Iraq.'; 'British SAS in Iraq Issued with 'Kill or Capture' List of 200 British Jihadis,' The Sun, November 6, 2016, https://www.thesun.co.uk/news/2125627/british-special-forces-iniraq-issued-with-kill-or-capture-list-of-200-british-jihadis-fighting-with-is/; 'Crack Team of SAS Heroes Ordered to Hunt down and Kill Monstrous ISIS Leader Abu Bakr Al-Baghdadi,' The Sun, January 9, 2017, https://www.thesun.co.uk/news/2569866/crack-team-of-sas-heroes-ordered-to-hunt-down-and-kill-monstrous-

isis-leader-abu-bakr-al-baghdadi/. <sup>69</sup> 'UK support for US drones in Pakistan may be war crime, court is told', Guardian, October 23, 2012 https://www.theguardian.com/world/2012/oct/23/uk-support-us-drones-pakistan-war-crime <sup>70</sup> 'Pakistan drone strike relative loses GCHQ court case', Guardian, January 20, 2014,

https://www.theguardian.com/law/2014/jan/20/pakistan-drone-strike-relative-loses-gchq-court-case <sup>71</sup> 'Jack Straw and UK government must face kidnap and torture claims, court rules', Guardian, January 17<sup>th</sup>, 2017, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/jan/17/libyan-dissident-abdel-hakim-belhaj-wins-right-to-sue-ukgovernment-over-rendition.
<sup>72</sup> "Inside Kenya's Death Squads."

<sup>73</sup> Watling and Shabibi, "Britain's Covert War in Yemen."

<sup>74</sup> HM Government, "Overseas Security and Justice Assistance (OSJA)" (HM Government, 2017), 4, https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/583304/OSJA\_Guidance\_2017. pdf.

75 'Stop UK made weapons claiming Yemeni lives', Amnesty International UK,

https://www.amnesty.org.uk/actions/uk-stop-selling-arms-saudi-arabia, date accessed, February 3 2017 76 'UK complicit in Yemen war crimes: Houthi PM', Sky News, December 14, 2016,

http://www.skynews.com.au/news/world/mideast/2016/12/14/uk-complicit-in-yemen-war-crimes--houthi-

pm.html  $^{77}$  Andrew Mitchell, 'War in Yemen: Why the UK should chair peace talks', Middle East Eye, January 24, 2017, http://www.middleeasteye.net/columns/war-yemen-why-uk-should-chair-peace-talks-1435742886

<sup>78</sup> Royal Courts of Justice, "Approved Judgement: Campaign Against the Arms Trade v Secretary of State Fr International Trade," Case No: CO/1306/2016 § (2017), https://www.judiciary.gov.uk/wpcontent/uploads/2017/07/r-oao-campaign-against-arms-trade-v-ssfit-and-others1.pdf.

<sup>79</sup> Steve Swann, 'CIA Drone Strikes: Is the UK Involved?,' *BBC News*, December 21, 2012, sec. UK, http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-20804072.

<sup>80</sup> Alice Ross, 'UK Faces Calls for Intelligence-Sharing Guidance over Drone Attacks,' *The Guardian*, June 26, 2015, sec. UK news, https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2015/jun/26/uk-intelligence-sharing-guidance-drone-warzone; Ross, 'MPs Call for Guidance on Prosecuting UK Spies over US Drone Strikes'; Ross and Ball, 'GCHQ Documents Raise Fresh Questions over UK Complicity in US Drone Strikes.'

<sup>81</sup> 'Counter-ISIL Coalition Strategy.'

<sup>82</sup> 'Armed Forces Update:Written Statement - HCWS678,' UK Parliament, accessed April 20, 2016, http://www.parliament.uk/business/publications/written-questions-answers-statements/writtenstatement/Commons/2016-04-18/HCWS678/.

Reprieve, "UK Govt Statement on Embedded Personnel Not Real Transparency."

<sup>84</sup> Jamie Doward, Alice Ross, and Mark Townsend, "Concern Mounts over UK Role in Pakistan Drone Attacks," *The* Guardian, September 12, 2015, sec. World news, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/sep/12/uk-role-inpakistan-drone-attacks-concern-mounts.

```
<sup>85</sup> "Defence in the Media: 26 February 2016 | Defence in the Media," accessed April 20, 2016,
https://modmedia.blog.gov.uk/2016/02/26/defence-in-the-media-26-february-2016/.
86 Written answer from Earl Howe, November 23, 2016,
http://www.parliament.uk/business/publications/written-questions-answers-statements/written-
question/Lords/2016-11-17/HL3313/
  Ministry of Defence, "Annual Report and Accounts 2015-2016," July 14, 2016,
https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/558559/MoD_AR16.pdf.
88 Ian Gallagher, "British Special Forces in Libya 'Ambushed by ISIS Suicide Bombers," Mail Online, May 1, 2016,
http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-3567590/British-special-forces-fighting-Libya-ambushed-ISIS-suicide-
bombers-killed-Italian-troops.html.
  Michael Fallon, "Armed Forces: Written Question - 65279," UK Parliament, March 1, 2017,
http://www.parliament.uk/business/publications/written-questions-answers-statements/written-
question/Commons/2017-02-23/65279.
<sup>90</sup> For more on the War Powers Convention, see 'Parliamentary approval for military action', House of Commons
Library, May 13, 2015, http://researchbriefings.parliament.uk/ResearchBriefing/Summary/CBP-7166
<sup>91</sup> 'Cameron promises MPs vote on whether to arm Syrian rebels', Independent, June 2013,
http://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/politics/cameron-promises-mps-vote-on-whether-to-arm-syrian-
rebels-8647995.html
92 Reply from Michael Fallon MP to Caroline Lucas MP, October 6, 2016
<sup>93</sup> Ibid.
<sup>94</sup> See for example, written answer from Michael Fallon MP, January 6, 2016,
http://www.parliament.uk/business/publications/written-questions-answers-statements/written-
question/Commons/2016-01-06/21225/
  Remote Control Project conversation with Malcolm Rifkind, former ISC chair, January 2017
<sup>96</sup> Government response to 'Fourth Report of the Foreign Affairs Committee Session 2016–17', November 2016,
https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/568296/57525_Cm_9353_We
b_Accessible_v0.3.pdf 97 "Press Briefing," Intelligence and Security Committee of Parliament, (April 26, 2017), https://b1cba9b3-a-
5e6631fd-s-
sites.googlegroups.com/a/independent.gov.uk/isc/files/20170426_press_release_on_UK_Lethal_Drone_Strikes_
in Syria.pdf?attachauth=ANoY7coe98RdNAkiJsZyq9dZsmBMYySTMhPYzMz7VQAk2yLUZrmBuL7kU1uiWZnH62Ui
GOP2_Q_rTpungeZ_BswwStALv4-hgkLhsyv72SXelbriEbZLXoFl-
4ruRXf_Z2t9RAKZksYhf5IK8iq_jvwXnePqleWps2qmqAtQHH9h1YUMqxhTFPO2eT-
ygr6uSlKka5f6L4S3H9TpEwPPwZSmMUASDjANyKzGR1Ot9fFdhrFDZPYuFTfVvf0b5L4dCS6gQSthHkCv4npF-
iJJT4ylw-Tif-4HWQ%3D%3D&attredirects=0.
<sup>98</sup> Julian Lewis, Defence Committee Inquiry with Sir Michael Fallon, Inquiry (House of Commons, 2017),
http://www.parliamentlive.tv/Event/Index/516c7c3d-0550-42bb-8459-4dd56a35c463.
<sup>99</sup> Richard Kerbaj, "ISC Watchdog Turns Eye on Special Forces," The Sunday Times, December 3, 2017, sec. News,
https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/isc-watchdog-turns-eye-on-special-forces-6dnhm3xpc.
<sup>100</sup> UNGA, "Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary-General"
(United Nations, April 20, 2016), 2, http://
www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-
4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/s 2016 360.pdf
<sup>101</sup> Ibid, 27.
<sup>102</sup> Ibid, 27-28.
<sup>103</sup> British Army Field Manual, Volume 1 Part 10, 'Countering Insurgency', 2009,
http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/shared/bsp/hi/pdfs/16_11_09_army_manual.pdf
<sup>104</sup> Foreign Affairs Committee, "Libya: Examination of Intervention and Collapse and the UK's Future Policy
Options."
<sup>105</sup> David Betz and Anthony Cormack, "Iraq, Afghanistan and British Strategy," Orbis 53, no. 2 (Spring 2009): 319–
Abigail Watson, "Britain Must Heed Chilcot's Lessons for Remote Warfare," Remote Control Project (blog),
August 11, 2016, https://remotecontrolprojectblog.org/2016/08/11/britain-must-heed-chilcots-lessons-for-
```

James Kirkup and Ben Farmer, "Britain's Wars 'have No Strategy', Says Top Military Adviser," *The Telegraph*, January 8, 2014, sec. News, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/uknews/defence/10559906/Britains-wars-have-

"Sir John Chilcot Says Tony Blair Damaged Trust in Politics over Iraq," BBC News, November 2, 2016, sec. UK

<sup>109</sup> Ben Jaffey, "Hearing of British Experts on Edward Snowden's Revelations," Bundestag, December 2016, http://www.bundestag.de/mediathek?videoid=7038545#url=L21IZGlhdGhla292ZXJsYXk=&mod=mediathek.

remote-warfare/.

no-strategy-says-top-military-adviser.html.

Politics, http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-politics-37845634.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> Emily Knowles and Abigail Watson, "All Quiet On The ISIS Front: British Secret Warfare In The Information Age," *Remote Control Project* (blog), March 31, 2017, http://remotecontrolproject.org/publications/quiet-isisfront-british-secret-warfare-information-age/.

111 Abigail Watson, "Are There Sufficient Mechanisms to Protect UK Special Forces?," DefenceReport, November

<sup>30, 2017,</sup> http://defencereport.com/arethere-sufficient-mechanisms-protect-uk-special-forces/.